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September 2021 
Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
We would like to welcome you back to a new school year and hope you all had a wonderful summer.  We 
have had quite a few changes over the summer and towards the end of last term that we are excited to 
share with you. 
 
Learning environment 
Our premises team have been working hard over the 
summer to ensure the school is ready for September and 
we have some exciting new changes. As well as the usual 
summer jobs, we now have a dance studio and an art 
studio which are based in the early years block.  As you 
can see from the photo below the art studio is not quite 
finished, however, Angela East a long-time friend of the 
school is supporting to get both studios ready.  We have 
also employed specialist staff to teach dance and art in 
these areas.  A permanent canopy has been erected over 
the year 1 outdoor space. 

 
 
 
London Borough of Lewisham have invested into 
resurfacing our KS2 playground.  This has been in the 
planning for a number of months and we are pleased it 
took place during the summer.  It is not quite ready for 
the children to use, however, it will be ready by the 
middle of next week and we cannot wait to fill this 
space with play. 
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Catering 
 
As promised, our new lunch time 
menu has arrived along with our new 
Chef and her dedicated team.  Chef 
Helin has out together a wonderful 
menu which you will see below.  All 
the foods are cooked from fresh 
ingredients and taste delicious. 
 
We received positive feedback from children on the first day, with one child 
even saying that the food is so delicious that the catering staff should go on 
‘Masterchef!’. 
 
Lunches are £2.30 a day and can be paid for on Arbor. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chef Helin with her team 



     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

New Staff 
 
We have a number of new staff starting with us this September to support with our golden curriculum.  The 
staff are: 
 
Play Associates: Louis Dias Ferreira, Rafiat Binzumani & Maria Slobodyan 
 
Leaning Associates: Emma Swann in Nursery & Hajire Hoxha in Early Years 
 
Teachers: Ruby Sheppard in Reception and Robyn Kinnersley in year 1 
 
Kitchen team: Helin Taylor - Chef 
 
Adding to our Senior Leadership Team are: 
 
Cassey Kiely – Assistant Headteacher for Early Years 
Beth Budden –Assistant Headteacher Years 1 -3 
Sophi Cole – Assistant Headteacher Year 4  -6 
Maria Theophilou – Operations Director 
 
We would like to give everyone a wam John Ball welcome and wish them well in their new roles 
 



     

Schools COVID-19 operational guidance from the 
Department of Education 
 

Overview 
The government continues to manage the risk of serious illness from the spread of the virus. Step 4 
marked a new phase in the government’s response to the pandemic, moving away from stringent 
restrictions on everyone’s day-to-day lives, towards advising people on how to protect themselves and 
others, alongside targeted interventions to reduce risk. As COVID-19 becomes a virus that we learn to 
live with, there is now an imperative to reduce the disruption to children and young people’s 
education - particularly given that the direct clinical risks to children are extremely low, and every 
adult has been offered a first vaccine and the opportunity for 2 doses by mid-September. 
 
Our priority is for you to deliver face-to-face, high-quality education to all pupils. The evidence is clear 
that being out of education causes significant harm to educational attainment, life chances, mental 
and physical health. 
 
We have worked closely with the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) and Public Health 
England (PHE) to revise this guidance. 
 
Tracing close contacts and isolation 
Settings only needed to do contact tracing up to and including 18 July. Close contacts will now be 
identified via NHS Test and Trace and education settings will no longer be expected to undertake 
contact tracing. 
 
As with positive cases in any other setting, NHS Test and Trace will work with the positive case and/or 
their parent to identify close contacts. Contacts from a school setting will only be traced by NHS Test 
and Trace where the positive case and/or their parent specifically identifies the individual as being a 
close contact. This is likely to be a small number of individuals who would be most at risk of 
contracting COVID-19 due to the nature of the close contact. You may be contacted in exceptional 
cases to help with identifying close contacts, as currently happens in managing other infectious 
diseases. 
 
Individuals are not required to self-isolate if they live in the same household as someone with COVID-
19, or are a close contact of someone with COVID-19, and any of the following apply: 

¶ they are fully vaccinated 

¶ they are below the age of 18 years and 6 months 

¶ they have taken part in or are currently part of an approved COVID-19 vaccine trial 

¶ they are not able to get vaccinated for medical reasons 
 
Instead, they will be contacted by NHS Test and Trace, informed they have been in close contact with a 
positive case and advised to take a PCR test. We would encourage all individuals to take a PCR test if 
advised to do so. 
 
Staff who do not need to isolate, and children and young people aged under 18 years 6 months who 
usually attend school, and have been identified as a close contact, should continue to attend school as 
normal.  
 
 

https://www.gov.uk/get-coronavirus-test


     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We are delighted to offer some exciting new clubs for the Autumn Term at John Ball School.  
 
Club sign up is online via Arbor, but will not show on your child’s profile until the date and time the clubs 
go ‘live’. 
 
For Years 1-3 the sign-up will open on Wednesday 8th September at 10.00am and close on Friday 10th 
September at 4pm.  
 
For Years 4-6 the sign-up will open on Monday 13th September at 10.00am and close on Wednesday 15th 
September at 4pm.  
 
Places will be given on a first come first served basis.  
All fees are non-refundable; if your child starts a club and then changes their mind, the fee will not be 
refunded.  We would also appreciate it if you could let the office know if your child no longer wants to 
attend as we can then offer the place to someone else.  In the case of fee-paying clubs not being filled, 
they may have to be cancelled. 
 
Clubs will start the week commencing Monday 20th September and will finish the week commencing 
Monday 29th November except for Monday clubs which will finish a week later on Monday 6th December 
due to an inset day on Monday 27th September.  
 
Children eligible for Pupil Premium 
 
If your child is entitled to pupil premium funding you may receive one club, per term, at 90% off the total 
cost.  We recognise this as a valuable use of the pupil premium funding and as a school we are keen for all 
children to have access to quality after school provision. 
 
Please inform Sharon Windham in the office which club your child(ren) would like to attend no later than 
Tuesday 7th September and return the 10% payment to her at the time of booking. 
 
Please see the timetable below and for more information, visit our website to view the club brochure. 
 
 
 
 

Reminder for children walking home  
 
We encourage independence for our older children to go home 
on their own, however, please be reminded of the following: 
 
Year 6 – can walk home on their own and they do not need parental permission 
Year 5 – can walk home on their own, however, they need parental permission 
Year 4 down – must be collected by an adult and cannot walk home on their own 



     

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 

Before school: 

Basketball  

(Y1-Y3) 

Before school: 

Ultimate Frisbee  

(Y4-Y6) 

Before school: 

Gymnastics 

(Y3-Y4) 

Before school: 

PE with maths 

(Y1-Y3) 

Before school: 

Tri-golf 

(Y4-Y6) 

Before school: 

Gymnastics 

(Y5-Y6) 

Before school: 

Gymnastics 

(Y1-Y2) 

After school: 

Volleyball 

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

PE with maths 

(Y4-Y6) 

Before school 

Yoga 

(Y1-Y3) 

Before school: 

Dance  

(Y6-Y6) 

Before school: 

African Drumming 

(Y1-Y3) 

After school: 

Chess 

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

Science  

(Y4-Y6) 

Before school 

Drama 

(Y4-Y6) 

Before school: 

Drama  

(Y1-Y3) 

Before School 

Gardening 

(Y4-Y6) 

After school 

Spanish 

(Y1-Y3) 

  After school: 

Tri-golf 

(Y1-Y3) 

After school: 

Archery  

(Y4-6) 

After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y1-Y3) 

    After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y1-Y3) 

After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y1-Y3) 

After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y4-Y6) 

    After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

Football Skills  

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

Coding 

(Y4-Y6) 

    After school: 

Spanish 

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

Karate  

(Y4-Y6) 

After school: 

Cricket 

(Y4-Y6) 

      

After school: 

Science  

(Y1-Y3) 

After school 

Gardening 

(Y1-Y3) 

   

 

  

After school: 

Little Problem 

Solvers   

(Y4-Y5) 

        

After school: 

Dungeons and  

Dragons Club  

(Y6) 

        



     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Lessons run week beginning:  
 
Monday 20th September – Monday 18th October  
 
No Monday clubs on Monday 27th September due to an inset day  
 
HALF TERM 25TH – 29TH OCT  
 
Lesson start WB:  
 
Monday 1st November – Monday 29th November  
 
Additional session to make up Inset Day on 27th September will happen on  
Monday 6th December 
 
Club sign up is online via Arbor, but will not show on your child’s profile until the 
date and time the clubs go ‘live’. 
 
For Years 2-6 the sign-up will open on Monday 13th September at 10.00am and 
close on Wednesday 15th September at 4pm. 
 
Please visit our website for further information, where you will find a brochure 
that provides an overview of the dates, objectives and costs involved in 
participating in one of our peripatetic music lessons during term time at John Ball 
School. 
 

www.johnball.lewisham.sch.uk 
 


